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P R O C E E D I N G S

THE CALENDAR OFFICER: Borough of

Queens, calendar numbers 38 through 42. Calendar

number 38, N 130220 ZRQ. Calendar number 39, C

130222 ZSQ. Calendar number 40, C 130223 ZSQ.

Calendar number 41, C 130224 ZSQ. Calendar number

42, C 130225 ZSQ.

THE CHAIR: Since it is located on

parkland, we felt it was important for Bob to be

here to listen to any public comments regarding

the Willets West aspect of the project, and as

well as general comments regarding the

environmental review.

Just to make it clear, our purview

of City Planning Commission really is on the

Willets East part of the project, and the

temporary term uses there. But Mr. Kulikowski is

hearing testimony on any components to deal with

the Willets West component of the project.

Now we'll begin to call speakers.

As is our custom, since there are speakers for and

against, we will go for 30 minutes for speakers in

favor, then we will switch to speakers in
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opposition. And the first speaker in favor is Rob

Goldrich, who will be followed by David Quart,

Richard Browne, Jesse Masyr and John Clifford.

MR. GOLDRICH: Thank you, Madam

Commissioner, hello. Hello, Commissioners. Hello

Bob Kulikowski from the panel, very exciting to

see you there.

I'm Bob Goldrich, senior policy

advisor from the mayor's office. And I'm here on

behalf of Deputy Mayor Bob Steel to speak in favor

of this project today, and introduce the City

speakers and the development team.

The administration is very excited

to have a real way forward and finally feasibly

realize the vision that the City, along with the

City Planning Commission support, approved back in

2008. As you know, the Willets Point development

plan is an historic redevelopment effort that will

finally transform and revitalize a polluted and

neglected neighborhood, a goal that has alluded

the City for generations. The plan will clean up

decades of toxic pollution, and help improve the

quality of nearby waterways. It will provide the

Willets Point district, located in one of the most
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vibrant parts of Queens, with basic infrastructure

that it now lacks. In addition, it will establish

a major new, mixed income neighborhood and

commercial destination, while creating thousands

of jobs and infusing billions in private

investment into the local community.

The City's agreement with the

joint venture development team will result in

construction as originally envisioned in the

Special Willets Point District and urban renewal

plan when environmental remediation on even more

acreage than was originally anticipated in the

2011 RFP. The plan will activate significant

acreage on both sides of City Field to create a

true center of economic growth for Queens.

The first phase of the project will

encompass 23 of the 62 acres which will make up

the district, will result in $3 million in private

investment, create 7,100 permanent jobs, and

12,000 direct construction jobs, with MW/BE and

local hiring goals at 25 percent. During

construction the project will generate over $310

million in tax revenue. And once operational,

will account for over $150 million in new annual
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tax revenue. You will hear from the applicants

and New York City's Economic Development

Corporation in a joint venture between Related and

Sterling Equities, as well as their consultants

who are here today to address questions and

concerns that you may have.

So I'm here to answer any

questions as well or just hand it off to the next

speakers.

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there are

any for Rob Goldrich. Yes, Michelle and then

Angela.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Thanks for being

here.

MR. GOLDRICH: Thanks, Commissioner.

COMM. DE LA UZ: I'm wondering if

you could speak to what efforts the City has made

to work with the existing business owners that are

going to be displaced as a result of the

remediation.

MR. GOLDRICH: The City has been

working very closely with City Council Member

Julissa Ferreras, and HPD, who is both property

manager, and with EDC, to come up with a plan to
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fairly relocate and help to relocate the existing

businesses. The City owns about 95 percent of the

land currently in Willets Point, maybe a little

bit more than that right now. We're the property

manager for those properties. And we've been

engaging with Cornerstones, and David Quart will

be here to speak afterwards, and probably give a

little more detail, who is a broker and a

consultant that helps source properties and

relocations for the businesses. They have been

engaged with the businesses for a period of time

already, and will continue to do so. The council

member has also been very active with us to see if

we can come up with any kind of supplemental

relocation on top of what the City would normally

provide, as obligated under the law to relocate

businesses who will be evicted. So we are in

current discussions with OMB and with the council

member to come up with a plan to supplement what

was already agreed upon.

THE CHAIR: Angela.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: So that would have

been my question, but it gives me an opportunity

to say welcome.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

10

MR. GOLDRICH: Thanks.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: I always like when

the mayor's office presents. That's how I got to

meet Matt LaBule (phonetic) when I was --

MR. GOLDRICH: I sit in Matt

LaBule's old chair. I have his old phone number,

so.

(Laughter)

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you for

coming today.

MR. GOLDRICH: Thanks.

THE CHAIR: Vice Chair Knuckles.

THE VICE CHAIR: Sir, approximately

how many businesses are impacted by this? I'm

sure we were told this at one point but I just

don't remember.

MR. GOLDRICH: I'm going to let

David Quart get into that, but it's -- I believe

it's less than a hundred businesses that will have

to be re -- that will have to move. Willets Point

is sort of -- it's an area where there are -- in

one property you could have a number of different

businesses. You may have one business that's on

the lease, but you also have many other smaller
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businesses that sit within a building. So it's

very complicated. So to answer the numbers

exactly I think is a moving target, but David

Quart can probably give you more.

THE VICE CHAIR: Is it the sense

of the City, without perhaps knowing specifically

where, but is it the sense of the City that all of

these businesses can ultimately be relocated

somewhere?

MR. GOLDRICH: There have been -- a

number of the businesses have tried to, are

interested in co-locating. There are a lot of

auto businesses there. Some of the businesses

will do tires, some other businesses will do other

parts of the car. So it's been great for them to

all be located currently in Willets Point where

someone can come to the windshield place and the

tire to another place and so on.

Cornerstone has been working to find

sites to co-locate businesses, and have also been

working to find smaller sites to locate businesses

individually. There are -- there have been a

whole analysis as to rents, how -- where they are

now, what they are in other locations. And
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clearly, Willets Point and the conditions that

there are, the rents are lower than they are in

other parts of the City, but there are options

that are available. I'm not sure if everyone will

be able to find a new place in terms of being --

the economic feasibility to the specific business.

But that is the hope and that's what we have been

working with, working towards.

THE VICE CHAIR: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions?

COMM. CANTOR: Good afternoon. You

made the observation that the City owned about 95

percent of the parcels?

MR. GOLDRICH: In phase one.

COMM. CANTOR: In phase one.

MR. GOLDRICH: Yes, sir.

COMM. CANTOR: And then you

responded that there are about a hundred

businesses affected. Is that the remaining five

percent?

MR. GOLDRICH: No, that's -- I think

that would include -- that roughly a hundred

businesses is -- would be the entire 23 acres in

phase one. The businesses that we have been
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engaged with so far have only been the ones where

we are currently the property manager. We're not

allowed to work to relocate tenants in businesses

in buildings that we do not own yet. That's -- we

are forbidden to sort of get between a landlord

and a business. So we are pretty close to almost

the entire piece of the phase one build point.

COMM. CANTOR: But at the end of

the day, if everyone stonewalled, okay, are there

a hundred businesses that are exposed to eminent

domain?

MR. GOLDRICH: No. The eminent

domain only is -- would involve properties that we

do not own. So we have engaged in negotiations

and successful acquisition without eminent domain

for a little more than 95 percent of the property.

The remaining businesses, EDC is engaged with

them, and it is the hope of the City that we can

come to an agreement and not have to use eminent

domain.

COMM. CANTOR: But how many

businesses does that incorporate?

MR. GOLDRICH: Oh, the remaining,

I'm not sure exactly. I think I'll leave that to
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David Quart to answer that exact number.

COMM. CANTOR: But it's not the

100.

MR. GOLDRICH: No. Those are --

there are just a couple of properties that are

left, so it's a very small piece.

COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Michelle.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Since you touched

on the tax revenue piece of it, do you happen to

know the breakdown in terms of tax revenue that's

generated from the Willets West versus Willets

East?

MR. GOLDRICH: No, I don't.

Subsequent speakers may have that, but I don't

have the split between the two.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

Rob Goldrich?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Rob, thanks for coming,

nice to see you.

MR. GOLDRICH: Thank you, nice to

see you.
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THE CHAIR: David Quart is our next

speaker.

MR. QUART: Good morning, Chair

Burden, good morning, Commissioners. My name is

David Quart, and I'm a senior vice president with

the New York State Economic Development

Corporation. I'm very pleased to be a

co-applicant for the Willets Points development

project.

As you know, the Willets Point plan

created by EDC, in close collaboration with the

community, the Department of City Planning, and

other key agencies as well as area elected

officials, was adopted in November 2008. The

actions before you today will allow this most

important project to move forward to clean up and

transform the Willets Point district into the

vibrant mixed-use community in addition to that

plan, creating a whole new neighborhood in Queens.

I want to take this opportunity to discuss the

progress the City has made on several fronts since

the 2008 approvals to help show what Rob talked

about.

We commenced the critical off-site
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infrastructure work a couple of years ago to

support the future development. This work is

along 126th Street and other adjacent areas near

the district, and that work will be substantially

complete at the end of this year. We worked to

acquire properties in the phase one area. As Rob

stated, we currently own or are in contract to

purchase about 95 percent of the area phase one.

And we are continuing to negotiate with the

existing property owner, and I'll have to talk

about that some more.

The first full phase of the

project also requires construction of new ramps at

the Van Wyck Expressway to enable better access to

the area. The City has taken significant steps to

progress the ramps. Receiving key approval from

the Federal High Administration last year was a

major milestone, and it has committed to fund the

ramps to ensure the project is fully realized.

The City also established the

Willets Point Workers Assistance Program to

provide a variety of services to workers in the

district. To date over 600 workers are

registered, with about 470 taking advantages of
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the vocational skill training, ESL, computer

classes and other programs.

The relocation of existing

businesses at Willets Point has always been part

of the project plan. The City, as Rob mentioned

also, has brought on relocation experts with

Cornerstone Crew, and they are working intensely

with businesses free of charge to understand their

space needs, identify relocation sites, and help

make offers on their behalf, and their work is

ongoing and will continue.

We now have a clear path forward to

achieve the development envisioned under the '08

approvals. The proposal for the initial 23 acres

fulfills the first phase of the original vision

for the area and more, as the development team

will attest. Through the RFP process that we

initiated in 2011, the City learned some very

important lessons, that the transformation of

Willets Point is not possible all at the same

time. None of the proposals we initially received

offered development that could feasibly realize

the goals of the plan. The developer proposal --

the developer's proposal in its final form
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conformed fully with the vision, addressing two

key challenges. The absence of development

activity in the general area surrounding Willets

Point, and the need to remediate environmental

contamination on a large portion of the district.

Cleaning up the site, a critical

public purpose underlining the entire project, and

establishing economic activity to support the full

vision must happen first. The actions before the

Commission today would allow for initial uses that

are critical to create the economic environment

necessary to achieve the full vision at Willets

Point.

(Bell rung)

MR. QUART: Thank you.

(Laughter)

MR. QUART: I'm happy to take any

questions.

THE CHAIR: Thanks, David, nice to

see you.

MR. QUART: You too.

THE CHAIR: Questions from the

Commission. Irwin?

COMM. CANTOR: Your timing is
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perfect.

Question. Why do we have a wait

of almost ten years before we reach the housing

component?

MR. QUART: Good question. So a

couple things I'll say on that. First, and I'll

just mention, you know, I think while we certainly

would all -- we all want to see this project

happen as quickly as possible, but what we have

learned through the RFP process is that it really

needs to happen in phases. And it's a -- this is

a, as you all know, major transformation of an

area which currently really has no -- no there

there. There are many businesses there, and

obviously we are working with them, but there is

no there there in terms of a neighborhood. And so

cleaning up the site initially and then creating

those -- creating an economic engine to establish

this environment is really key first. And that

will take -- that will take several years. And

until that happens, it will -- there's no way to

really bring the housing on. So I think that's

why there's some time for it.

In addition, as I mentioned because
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it's come up, the ramps as well must be built in

order to achieve the full phase one of the

project. And, you know, we're making a lot of

progress on that. The City is committed to

funding it. But that also is a multi-year process

for, as I'm sure you know or can imagine, an

incredibly complicated piece of infrastructure

that will require multiple years of designs and

approvals ultimately. But the key is really what

I've said initially, which is creating that

economic environment and establishing it, and to

have seen that initial transformation take place

really has to happen before the other uses,

including the housing, which we know is so

critical to the Queens community, can be built.

COMM. CANTOR: Okay. But to

follow up, the remediation of course is obvious.

The number of years that it takes to do the

remediation is also pretty obvious. And the

landfill is pretty obvious. But why cannot -- it

seems to me, if you put that aside for a moment,

that you've described a critical path, if you

will, of the ramps system. Why cannot that be

accelerated?
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MR. QUART: I think right now, you

know, as we think about -- I don't have the full

schedule in front of me -- as we think about

various steps that need to take place, it will

take many years in order for us to actually start

the construction of the ramps. And so at this

point our best estimate is that we would begin

construction of the ramps in 2021 and complete

construction of the ramps in 2024, after which the

full development can progress.

COMM. CANTOR: Could you fill me in

on why that should take, quote, many years to

start the construction of the ramps?

MR. QUART: I mean I think you can

certainly -- I guess certain pieces of the

milestone -- I mean, for example, the approval

that we achieved last year from the Federal

Highway Administration, which was a major

approval, the access modification report, that was

two years of incredible amounts of efforts and

resources to get that initial approval. And

that's really the key initial approval to allow

the project to move forward. And that was two

years in and of itself. There are a series of
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steps that we need to take with local, state and

federal authorities in order to ultimately improve

the design of the ramp. Where the footings are

going to land and doing all the site investigation

of that. All the coordination we'll need to do

with DEC and DEP and the Federal Highway

Administration going forward. You know, just

submitting our specs and estimates of the project

as we move along. So each of those things takes a

significant amount of work, a significant amount

of time.

COMM. CANTOR: Are they

sequential, as opposed to the opportunity to be in

parallel?

MR. QUART: The ramp design and sort

of testing and approval schedule is largely

sequential, yes.

COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.

MR. QUART: Okay, thank you.

THE CHAIR: Other questions for

David Quart? I'm sorry, Michelle.

COMM. DE LA UZ: I thank you for

being here.

You stated -- obviously one of the
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significant goals of the project is to clean up

the site. And I'm just wondering if you could

provide more detail -- although maybe I should

turn to my right -- to provide more detail about

the cleanup. I'm assuming that it's under New

York State DEC and that it's under the voluntary

cleanup program, and I'm wondering if it's

anticipated that the development will qualify for

brownfield tax credits, assuming that they still

exist at the time that this project moves forward.

MR. QUART: Yes. Yes, I believe

that's all accurate and that the plan is that the

developer will be applying for the brownfield

program. I think after me a couple of

representatives from the development team will

speak, and they can speak more specifically to

that, but that's accurate.

THE CHAIR: Yes, Anna.

COMM. LEVIN: And on the

environmental cleanup, is the City imposing any

kind of timetable on the developer for completing

or milestones for completing the cleanup? And

also, is the City contributing financially to the

cost of the cleanup.
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MR. QUART: Yes, thank you,

Commissioner Levin. The City, to your first

question, the City's agreement with the developer

requires that they begin commencement of the

cleanup as soon as the property is conveyed. So

as soon as what we hope is a ULURP approval, and

after what we need to do in order to close on the

properties, the cleanup would begin as quickly as

possible after that. The anticipated timeline for

the cleanup is approximately two years. And I

think everyone is motivated to get that done

quickly because nothing else is going to happen on

the site until the remediation is done. That has

to happen first.

In terms of funding, there is a

funding agreement that the City has with the

developer, and a portion of that funding will go

to or can go to fund the remediation of the site.

COMM. LEVIN: So are you able to

say, roughly speaking, of the total cost of the

cleanup how much of it will be paid for by the

developer and how much by the public sector?

MR. QUART: I mean it's hard to know

exactly because a lot more investigation work
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needs to be done, which the development team will

be doing. So it's certainly possible that the

City's funding will cover the cost of the

remediation. But I think we need to sort of see

how far -- I mean we need to have more information

I think from the investigation to know.

COMM. LEVIN: So who then bears

the risk of those investigations turning up really

scary stuff?

MR. QUART: The developer.

COMM. LEVIN: That's the

developer's undertaking.

MR. QUART: Right.

COMM. LEVIN: So the public

commitment is fixed?

MR. QUART: Yes, that's right.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

David?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Thank you, David. Nice

to see you.

MR. QUART: Thank you, you too.

Thank you very much, commissioners.

THE CHAIR: The next speaker is
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Richard Browne, and then Jesse Masyr.

MR. BROWNE: Good afternoon,

Madam Chair, Commissioners, ladies and gentlemen.

Thank you for your time today. My name is Richard

Browne. I'm a partner at Sterling Equities and a

principal in the entity QDG, which is a joint

venture between Sterling Equities and the Related

companies, and the designated developer for

Willets Point.

I'm joined today by my colleagues,

Jean Vanderberg from Related, as well as our land

use counsel, Stroock, Stroock & Lavan, Rothschild,

Jesse Masyr, and he just moved firms to Fox

Rothschild. We're joined by our other consultants

on traffic, and our environmental impact from AKRF

and VHB. So if you have follow up questions that

I can't answer, I've got some folks here that can

help clarify.

Rather than be redundant and

restate all the reasons why, you know, the time is

long since past to revitalize Willets Point and

this community, I thought I would take a few

moments and explain the genesis and thinking

behind our ideas, and why I think our plan is
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certainly by far the most viable of any that came

across the City's desk and came across our minds

as we were trying to find the best way to

revitalize the area but still preserve the

original plan that was approved here in 2008.

And, as you correctly mentioned earlier, while

your function is just to approve the interim use

part on Willets Point, obviously there are many

questions that are needed to be asked and answered

and that we actually have been asked and answered

over the last nine months as we have gone through

our process. And those being why are you building

a retail facility, why aren't you building it in

Willets Point, and where is the housing, you know,

why are we waiting yet longer for our vision to be

executed. So let me take those quickly one at a

time, and then I welcome your follow up questions.

It's been stated here, and I

don't really need to reiterate, the economic

climate that this project was born in was quite a

difficult one, resulting in instead of a 61 acre

transformation it became a rolling -- a rolling

transformation. So the first 23 acres is being

transferred to private ownership and to be cleaned
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up. And obviously that is in and of itself is a

gargantuan effort. I'll be able to talk more if

you like about the brownfield program and what our

contemplated protocol is at this point, what we

know and what we don't know at this point.

(Bell rung)

MR. BROWNE: Sorry, I rambled.

THE CHAIR: No, you posed some very

good questions.

MR. BROWNE: Okay.

The CHAIR: You were beginning with

the first one, with housing, et cetera, so why

don't you continue.

MR. BROWNE: Okay.

THE CHAIR: Because I know those

questions, even though we're looking at this side,

each of those questions are pertinent.

MR. BROWNE: Shall do, okay.

So why aren't -- why are we

building -- why are we leading with a retail

facility. And that's been answered here. In

order to make any of this project viable at this

point, we do need to create an income stream that

we feel is most reliable and is something that we
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as a group know very well. And I should add the

reason why Sterling brought in Related -- as you

know, Sterling is an affiliate of the New York

Mets. Why Sterling brought in Related was for

several reasons. Number one, they're a resource

in depth and integrity as one of the first class

developers in this country. But number two, their

retail experience and depth. Number three, their

commitment and track record to affordable housing.

They have developed over 45,000 affordable housing

units over the last 40 years. They own and

continue to own and operate affordable housing in

all five boroughs of the City. And we remain

fully committed to the original vision that was

approved here in 2008. We are not interested in

seeing a parking lot across the street from our

main entrance on 126th, and we put a team together

in order to execute that vision.

So the retail facility, of all

the things that we could come up with, and we

actually had a proposal that was leading with a

convention center as another alternative, the

retail facility we believe is by far the most

economically viable engine that could help support
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the development at Willets Point. One statistic

that rings true in my mind is that Queens, the

borough of Queens residents, they spend over five

billion dollars a year on retail shopping outside

of Queens. They go to Roosevelt Field, they go to

Woodbury Commons. And while we all think there's

enough retail around, the statistics really point

otherwise. Queens is actually underserved by good

quality retail. And so we really believe in this

project as a means to an end.

Why did we do it in Willets

Point, why are we putting it in the middle of our

parking lot where Shea Stadium was. And I

understand the sensitivity that this is mapped

parkland, although this is an approved use, just

given the designation of it, and I won't get into

the semantics of it, but it's analyzed and

reanalyzed.

When you, number one, first and

foremost, putting a retail mall on this 23 acres

would shatter the original vision from 2008 and

what Willets Point ultimately wants to be. So

that's a non starter certainly from your point of

view. I can tell you from a retailer and business



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

31

person's point of view, trying to convince the

chairman of Macy's or Nordstroms or whoever, you

go down the list, to establish a retail facility

in 23 acres when it's still surrounded by what

it's surrounded by, and you combine that with the

lack of access on 126th Street and that corridor,

versus right in the middle of the City Field

parking lot where we've got 50 acres of

undeveloped land that sat as a parking lot, and

it's right next to the train, it's just overly

compelling as to why it wants to be where we have

it located. And inasmuch as our affiliate has a

long term lease, with the City's permission we are

able to at least offer up this scenario. And it

beared (sic) fruit and obviously we are standing

here today because the amount of subsidy that we

have asked for, which is dedicated for really just

to the Willets Point district, is by far the

lowest of any other developer because we're able

to look at these 100 plus acres wholistically.

The housing part I think I've

addressed. We are interested in seeing it happen,

we are committed to seeing it happen. We need two

things to happen. We need an income stream to be
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able to support it. And then of course we need

the ramps. And we expect both of those to happen.

THE CHAIR: Okay, now then I'll

take questions.

So it's important that you actually

pose the questions that's on everybody's mind,

even though our purview is --

MR. BROWNE: Understood.

THE CHAIR: -- on the east side of

the line.

So are there questions for

Mr. Browne on issues that relate to what is before

us?

COMM. CANTOR: Ladies first.

THE CHAIR: Start with Queens or --

COMM. CANTOR: No, ladies first.

COMM. DE LA UZ: You started to

answer the question about the brownfield tax

credits.

MR. BROWNE: Yeah.

COMM. DE LA UZ: So if you don't

mind --

MR. BROWNE: Sure.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Providing that.
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MR. BROWNE: Okay. We --

COMM. DE LA UZ: Because I think

that's part of the potential income stream which

might, at least in our mind, my mind, answer some

of the questions.

MR. BROWNE: I wish, but not really.

Let me explain why.

First of all, just to give you some

background, I was the owner's representative for

the development of City Field. The Willets west

portion of land is not a brownfield site nor will

it be. It's regulated, it's a regulated site

because it used to be ash fill, but it's not

contaminated, it would not qualify as a brownfield

site. So there's no application, no credits, no

nothing over in Willets west, if you will.

Willets Point certainly will qualify. And we do

expect just in terms of timeline, we expect to be

enrolled in the program prior to closing.

We then have -- I'll address your

question on the tax credits first. As you

correctly said, there is a chance that we will

receive tax credits if the sunset provisions in

the plan are extended beyond the dates that are
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currently contemplated, although those credits are

really limited to 25 percent of your cost of

remediation. Our budget to build the retail

facility is over a billion dollars. So there

isn't going to be any -- if it costs, let's just

use round numbers, if it costs all hundred million

dollars to remediate, and we get $25 million in

tax credits, number one, it's a credit off of the

cleanup effort in Willets west, in the Willets

Point district. It wouldn't do much to offset a

billion dollar income producing retail project

across the street.

We are enrolling in the program

really because of the administrative nightmare

involved in trying to clean up 23 acres which has

been -- with about 120 different tax lots. We

want to work under one permit, one protocol, one

governing body, one sign-off, that type of thing.

Timeline. As soon as we close, we

will be in there doing investigative work of all

23 acres, both above grade and below grade. There

has been very limited work done at this time,

rightly so, because the City has not had

possession. We are to be delivered vacant
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possession. So whenever that happens, day one,

day two we go in and we start all of our testing,

which is a big effort.

We then have to get DOB permit

approval to do demolition and above-grade

remediation, but then we need to file with DEC to

have them approve our work plan and protocol based

on what we find. So it's when you get into how

long this is all going to take, two years to clean

up from when you start, then you build a parking

lot, which isn't an overly long exercise, which

then enables you to start construction in City

Field, because we have to relocate the parking

before we can start disturbing the Mets parking

lot, you're looking at commencing construction in

the mall approximately, you know, two, two and a

half, three years after you first take possession.

And then it's about a three year build to do the

retail facility.

So that's why we're -- it's

longer than we all want it to be, but it's a

massive job, and again, the only way that we could

get this ball moving forward instead of leaving it

the way it is.
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THE CHAIR: Irwin.

COMM. CANTOR: Mr. Browne, perhaps I

should have asked this question of Mr. Quart, but

with regard to the -- you're doing 23 and you're

leaving the other for tomorrow.

MR. BROWNE: The City is, yes.

COMM. CANTOR: Right. Do we know,

do you know whether the businesses in the

remaining acreage are going to be allowed to stay

or are they going to be moved out?

MR. BROWNE: David, are you here,

David?

THE CHAIR: Well, David can get

back --

MR. BROWNE: Oh. Oh. As far as I

know, they are not disturbed by this. Anybody

that's outside the 23 acres is staying and doing

what they've been doing or whatever they want to

do.

COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.

MR. BROWNE: Yeah.

THE CHAIR: Okay. Any other

questions for Mr. Browne?

(No response)
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THE CHAIR: Thanks very much.

MR. BROWNE: Thanks for your time.

THE CHAIR: We're actually going

to -- Jesse, we are going to switch to speakers in

opposition now, we are running out of time. So

we'll see you in a little while.

So speakers in opposition, beginning

with Ben Haber. Then Joseph Ardizzone.

Ardizzone. Ardizzone. And then Edwin Westley,

and then Sunny Hoffman.

MR. HABER: Madam chairman, members

of the Commission. My name is Ben Haber.

The Willets Point plan approved by

this Commission in 2008 was clear and unambiguous.

The City would acquire 62 acres of Willets Point

either through voluntary sale by property owners

or, if need be, through eminent domain. A real

estate developer will be selected based upon input

from the community, and the one selected would

then construct on the site upscale retail stores,

office buildings, a convention center, a school

and luxury housing with a small portion set aside

for affordable housing. The developer will be

required to remove whatever contamination existed
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on the 23 acre area.

There was no mention, I repeat,

no mention of a 1.4 million square foot shopping

mall at City Field or any connection to City

Field.

There was no mention the City will

pay tens of millions of taxpayer dollars to

acquire the property -- and may well spend more

millions -- to sell the property to the developer

for one dollar. That's right, one dollar.

There was no mention the City would

subsidize the development to the tune of $99

million. There was no mention that a fix was in,

that the Mets and their Related Companies would be

selected so to seek a huge shopping mall. Hence,

the reason the community was shut out of the

developer selection process.

There was no mention that a shopping

mall would be given priority over Willets Point,

and that the housing is placed on the backburner

until 2025, if indeed ever built.

And Mr. Cantor, the only area in the

area that can be used is the highways. They

cannot be enlarged. There's never going to be
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ramps. The housing building is never going to

happen.

There was no mention Fred Wilpon,

a multimillionaire, needs the shopping mall to

earn money to complete the approved 2008 Willets

Point plan.

There was no mention that without a

mall, Willets Point would never be completed.

Absolute nonsense. Other developers would be

happy to get the land for one dollar and receive

$99 million to boot and the job without a mall.

The claim that all the application

seeks is a minor change to the 2008 plan to

construct a parking area in Willets Point and that

it has nothing to do with the 1.4 million square

foot shopping mall in City Field is nonsense. If

it looks like a duck, walks like a duck and quacks

like a duck, it is a duck. To claim this

application has nothing to do with the shopping

mall is a hoax.

If there's something it has nothing

to do with, it's the 2008 Willets Point plan. Has

anybody explained to you what has changed from the

plan that you approved? Nothing has changed.
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They're just injecting a mall. That's ridiculous.

Keep in mind, Community Board 7

and 3 considered this item. Community Board 7

approved it, 22 to 18. Board 3 rejected it, 30 to

one, overwhelmingly.

If you allow the applicant to get

away with a mall without a ULURP, which is what's

happening here, you will be making a mockery of

the ULURP process, which was instituted to ensure

transparency in government. They should get up

and tell you it's really the mall they're talking

about.

(Bell rung)

MR. HABER: It has nothing at all to

do with Willets Point.

Now, I'm not against big business,

nor should you be. I'm against shady business,

under the table backroom political deals that make

a mockery of ULURP. You should send the word out

the City Planning Commission takes seriously not

just the word of the law but the spirit of the

law, that you will not permit an applicant to come

here and blindside you with a phony claim of a

minor change for a parking area when in fact it



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

41

seeks the mall.

Now, I sent to each of you a

complete statement about this. And also it

appeared in the Queens Chronicle, and I'm leaving

it with each of you again.

THE CHAIR: Okay, so leave it with

the secretary.

MR. BROWNE: If you have any

questions, I'll be glad to answer them.

THE CHAIR: Let me find out.

Are there questions from the

Commission for Mr. Haber?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: There are not. But we

do thank you for your testimony.

Joseph Ardizzone. And then Edwin

Westley.

MR. ARDIZZONE: Hi. My name is

Joseph Ardizzone. I was born and raised on

Willets Point. I am now 81 years of age. And I

wish to lets you all know that what's been

presented to you is not really so.

I was born and raised in that area,

and I'm proud to be in that area, for now and for
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always. Right now this bargain is robbing me of

my past, my present and my future. I wish you

would take note of that. And also, what they say

to you is not so.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you for coming.

Edwin Westley.

MR. ARDIZZONE: Did you want to ask

me some questions?

THE CHAIR: Are there questions?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: No, there were no

questions.

MR. ARDIZZONE: No questions,

thanks.

THE CHAIR: Edwin Westley, and then

Sunny Hahn.

MR. WESTLEY: Thank you, Madam Chair

and Commissioners, for giving me this opportunity

to talk to you. My name is Ed Westley. I am

president of the Jackson Heights Beautification

Group, and also a member of Community Board 3.

The Queens development group plan is

to clear the Willets Point junkyards from the site
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line of City Field with a parking lot and a hotel

built on the Special Willets Point District. That

was approved in 2008. There would be very little

discussion if it stopped there. But now, they

have moved out of the approved special district

and into mapped parkland. They have requested

30.7 acres to build a 1.4 million square foot

shopping mall.

They referred to this land as

Willets West. Let's be honest, it's Corona. They

would also like us to believe that Willets Point

is downtown Flushing. This is like referring to

Washington Heights as upstate Manhattan.

Community Boards 3 and 7 have held

public hearings on the application. The vote at

Community Board 3 was 30 against, one for, and one

abstention. Community Board 7 voted 22 for and 18

against. We request you to break the tie and say

no.

There are several solid reasons to

say no. First, there is no plan to replace the

30.7 acres of parkland.

Second, the 1961 law referenced in

the application as justification for the mega-mall
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is wishful thinking. The Urban Justice Center has

issued an opinion that there is nothing in the law

that even hints of the building of a mall. It

does address possible development, but only as it

relates to a sports venue.

Third, the demolition of the

Empire Millwork Corporation building, which is on

the State and National Registers of Historic

Places.

Four, the traffic increase will be

beyond the capacities of both highways and side

streets.

Fifth, transit and pedestrians. The

number 7 train will need to be now a double decker

train to handle the volume of people.

Promises are made but not kept.

Affordable housing was a key element in voting for

the 2008 application. It was the number one

priority. Now, phase two, with the promise of 35

percent for affordable housing, has been -- has a

scheduled completion for 2032.

The Economic Development

Corporation, the sponsoring agency, they are

responsible for two contrary statements in the
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body of the application.

One, capture retail spending

currently lost to surrounding suburbs. But then

they go on to say it would not raise retail

capture rates within a five mile primary trade

area. If the second statement is correct, then

they will put existing Queens malls into

bankruptcy, like Atlas Mall in Middle Village.

(Bell rung)

THE CHAIR: Do you have a concluding

sentence? It's okay.

MR. WESTLEY: Yes, I do.

The estimated cost is $3 billion for

phase one A and B. But they have an out clause

that cost $35 million. These developers are

kicking the can down the road. This housing is

never going to be built.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Okay. Thank you. Let

me see if there are questions for you.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: No, there are not.

Thank you for being here.

MR. WESTLEY: Okay, thank you.
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THE CHAIR: Sunny Hahn. Is Sunny

Hahn here?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Irene Presti. And then

after Ms. Presti, Joanne Marie and Gerald

Antonacci.

Are you Ms. Presti?

MS. PRESTI: Yes.

THE CHAIR: Come on up.

MS. PRESTI: I thought I was farther

down on the list.

Thank you, Madam Chair and

Commissioners. My name is Irene Presti, and I own

property at Willets Point, and I'm here to voice

my strenuous opposition to this toxic development

deal that the City has proposed for Willets Point.

This all began seven years ago, when

the City decided that I am not a good enough

person to own my own property and that they had

what they called a higher and better use for it.

To put this simply, they wanted to take my

property, violate my constitutional rights, and

hand it over to a well-connected developer.

This was a deal, however, that
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generated a great deal of controversy down at the

City Council, the legislative body that needed to

approve the project. Most of the time the use of

condemnation is seen as a drastic act and is used

sparingly, and only for a tangible public use.

Not seeing any great public use in the City's

proposal, the City Council balked, sending EDC

scrambling.

Here's where the dealmaking began

and various interests came into the negotiations,

and thousands of units of public housing, along

with an agreement to provide a so-called living

wage to retail workers was added to give this land

grab a public flavor. I remember an old saying,

that if you're going to bake a lie, you need to

frost it with the truth. And so it went, with the

land grab being frosted with the adding on of

these perceived public interests.

Fast forward to today. Gone is the

housing, pushed way back into the distant future

with no guarantee that it will ever get built.

Gone also is the pledge to provide the workers

with a living wage. The only thing that is left

is something that was never there in the first
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place, a massive traffic generating nightmare of a

retail mall that was never part of the original

deal. And would never have passed the smell test

with council members concerned with the use of

eminent domain to take away property from small

owners like myself.

The City has rejected a request

from our legal counsel to look at the project

without eminent domain. This is a classic bait

and switch, one that will cause considerable harm

to all of the neighborhoods surrounding Willets

Point. Because you see, when the City put forward

its original plan, it said that it would provide

ramps off of the Van Wyck to mitigate the tens of

thousands of weekly car and truck trips. Now,

even with an added 1.4 million square feet of

mall, there are no immediate plans to build those

ramps. Just like the housing, they are relegated

to an uncertain future. And without them, heaven

help those trying to navigate streets like

Roosevelt Avenue, near where my property lies

today. The City still refuses to disclose

anything about the cost of the Van Wyck ramps,

though they have agreed to pay for them.
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This unneeded, unnecessary mall will

be built on the site of the current City Field

parking lot.

(Bell rung)

MS. PRESTI: So where will the Mets

fans park?

May I finish?

THE CHAIR: If you can just do a

short, conclude --

MS. PRESTI: Sure, I'll do it fast.

They will park on the land that the

City has purchased from Willets Point property

owners for $200 million. So the City used the

threat of eminent domain to grab land that will

now be used for a parking lot.

Back when the mayor extolled the

virtues of this deal, he called Willets Point the

City's first green neighborhood. Not in our

lifetime. What the City is getting for its

overall investment of around $500 million is a

mall and a parking lot. Everything else is simply

smoke and mirrors, with no guarantees whatsoever.

Making all of this so much worse is that the City

administration told the City Council that it would
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recoup its investment when the selected developer

was chosen. And instead, the City has decided to

gift the property to Related and Sterling Equities

for one dollar.

THE CHAIR: Okay, that's --

MS. PRESTI: When the City came for

my property and the rest of the land owned by

small owners like me --

THE CHAIR: You have to conclude.

MS. PRESTI: They claimed it was for

the purpose of cleaning up Willets Point, alleging

that it was essentially a toxic waste dump.

THE CHAIR: All right.

MS. PRESTI: I have hired with my

own money a chemist with great credentials. And

he came to me through an angel I guess, to test my

property, because I don't believe that the

toxicity is what they say.

And I'd just like to say one thing,

please, for both the citizens of New York and the

property owners of Willets Point, please do the

right thing. Don't be a rubber stamp for the

mayor. Say no to Willets Point West.

THE CHAIR: Don't go away. Let me
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see if there are any questions for you. Anna.

COMM. LEVIN: Yes. Mrs. Presti,

I'm sure this is an alternate universe for you,

but are you able to locate your property roughly

on that plan so we know where your property is?

MS. PRESTI: I'm not in the new --

this phase one.

COMM. LEVIN: Okay.

MS. PRESTI: I'm outside of it. But

I'm just been notified by different legal people

that mine is coming up for eminent domain. So

they've already started to let us hear that we are

going to take your property away from you. And my

tenants have been harassed.

THE CHAIR: Other questions for

Ms. Presti? Michelle.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Ms. Presti, are you

connected to other property owners, how many other

property owners are you aware of that are in

similar circumstances as you?

MS. PRESTI: Oh, everybody in this

section that's not in the phase -- the first where

they're trying to develop now.

THE CHAIR: Joe.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

52

COMM. DOUEK: Just can you give us

what's the nature of your property?

MS. PRESTI: I took the property

over when my husband passed away.

COMM. DOUEK: What kind of property

is it?

MS. PRESTI: And it's now rental for

auto businesses.

COMM. DOUEK: Auto repair?

MS. PRESTI: Yes.

COMM. DOUEK: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Irwin.

COMM. CANTOR: You heard earlier

testimony to the fact that the 2008 plan didn't

attract any enthusiasm from the construction

community, the development community, and as a

result they came back and asked for alternate

proposals, and apparently this is the best

alternate proposal they have. If you accept the

premise of redevelopment of the area, what would

you suggest be done, considering that there has

been no interest in the original plan?

MS. PRESTI: I think there was

interest. It was all just wiped away by the
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parties that are interested here. There are three

or four other developers that have very good

plans. They don't call for eminent domain, they

don't have to go through any of this. And they

had viable plans for economic improvement of the

area.

And cleanup also is a big thing,

really big thing. And I'm so tired of hearing

about it because I don't believe -- and I hired a

chemist, and unfortunately I don't have enough

stuff to be able to -- enough paperwork and

information to be able to hand it in now. But I'm

hoping to hand something in by the 22nd, which I

believe is the written deadline for you -- a place

for written material for the Commission to see.

COMM. CANTOR: And these three or

four developers that you're speaking about never

presented to the City?

MS. PRESTI: Oh, yeah. Yes, they

were.

COMM. CANTOR: And they were

summarily rejected?

MS. PRESTI: Just -- yeah. I don't

know what happened to them. I mean the
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information is there, all the statistics are

there, it's all available. The facts are the

facts.

COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Joe.

COMM. DOUEK: Those developers went

through the RFP process?

MS. PRESTI: Yeah.

COMM. DOUEK: And through EDC?

MS. PRESTI: Yes. I don't have all

of that information with me but it's all

available.

COMM. DOUEK: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you so much,

Ms. Presti --

MS. PRESTI: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: -- for coming in.

Joran Ree. Joran Ree?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Gerald Antonacci, and

then Ted Barbieri.

MR. ANTONACCI: Hello. I'm Gerald

Antonacci. I'm a land owner and a business owner

at Willets Point.
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The only reason we're here is

because of they're putting an application for a

parking lot. If it's approved, it's just to build

a mall. And that's all this is about, just to get

a mall approved.

At a recent session over here on

Monday, somebody mentioned that perhaps Sterling

and Related needed the profits from the mall to

pay for the remediation. That's totally incorrect

because they were given a $99 million grant for

cleanup. And they were given $20 million in sales

tax exemptions. Make no mistakes, any profits

from that mall go straight to Sterling and

Related, and the remediation is paid for by the

tax paying people.

This mall is a bad idea for the

following reasons. Nobody wanted the mall.

Nobody asked for the mall. It's taking away 30

acres of parkland. Even though they say it's not

parkland, it's parkland.

It's a traffic nightmare. We've

seen on the studies that there's intersections

where you have to wait 15 minutes before you can

get through the light. Traffic is going to be
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backed up for miles and miles and miles. The Van

Wyck ramps and the highway ramps, they are never

getting built. There's a clause in the contract

that says if Sterling and Related want to build

them, they can build them by themselves. There's

also a line in the contract that says under no

circumstances is it to be assumed that the City is

obligated to build these ramps. They'll come and

say they're committed to do it, that's their

famous word, they're committed to do it. I'm

committed to winning the lottery, but I haven't

done so so far. Unless the contract is changed

and it's put in stone that it has to be done and

it has to be done soon, it's just, you know, we'll

hand you one of our famous letters that don't

worry, the mayor says he's committed to doing it.

Housing. You can forget about

housing, housing ain't never getting built.

There's too many out clauses, like somebody said

before. There's a $30 million out clause. And if

the City doesn't build the ramps, they don't have

to build the housing. They don't want to build

housing, housing doesn't make money.

The cost of this has shifted to the
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taxpayers. They've gotten 23 acres for one

dollar. That's $250 million dollars in land for

one dollar. They've gotten $100 million grant,

$20 million in sales tax, and it just goes on and

on and on. Why don't we just build a mall for

them too. I mean, you know.

The remediation charade. At

Community Board 7, Dr. Savino, the environmental

chairman, voted no against this. He voted no for

this project. He thought the taking of parkland

was more important than the remediation. So that

shows you how much a guy that is so remediated

oriented thought about remediation, that he

thought it was that bad that he voted for the park

instead of remediation.

And eminent domain. Don't

believe for a second if there is a chance to use

eminent domain they won't use it. They tried it

already. We had to go to court to sue them, and

then at the last minute when they awarded it to

Sterling and Related, they pulled it back --

(Bell rung)

MR. ANTONACCI: -- because they

couldn't go forward at that time.
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Thanks.

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there

are questions for you.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Okay. Thank you.

Ted Barbieri.

MR. BARBIERI: Thanks for the

opportunity to speak here today. My name is Ted

Barbieri. I'm a senior staff attorney at the

Community Development Project of the Urban Justice

Center. I just have one point to make that I'd

like the Commission to consider today, and that's

the tenant -- commercial tenant relocation plan in

phase one.

We have been involved with the

Sunrise Cooperative, which is an organization of

about 60 auto repair shops that have been doing

business in phase one for many years, in some

cases multiple decades. We have known, the

writing has been on the wall since 2008, we

recognize that. We have approached the EDC, the

developer, and we have worked with Council Member

Ferreras to get a relocation plan that's

meaningful and workable for the members of the
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cooperative. Unfortunately, we don't have a

viable relocation plan, and that's a serious flaw

in this project.

The LaGuardia retraining program

unfortunately doesn't work. The workers already

have jobs, they're running businesses. All

they're asking for is to be relocated somewhere

else where they can continue to operate their

business.

Cornerstone recently has been

helpful in terms of analyzing the market and

finding places to relocate to. Unfortunately, the

ask is to relocate all the businesses. They

benefit from co-location, they're asking to be

relocated together, and Cornerstone hasn't been

able to help us get to that point.

We came up with an alternate

relocation plan. We revised the plan after

discussions with EDC. Still we don't have a

commitment from the City to help out in

relocation. We have approached the developer.

Unfortunately, that hasn't resulted in a viable

relocation plan either.

We ask the Commission not to support
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the project unless there's a meaningful relocation

plan for the commercial tenants. Who in this

instance really are the most vulnerable citizens

of the City because they're being forced to

relocate, they have no viable option to relocate,

and frankly, most likely they're going to go

bankrupt and die because as a result of this

project.

THE CHAIR: Thank you. Let me

see if there are questions for you.

MR. BARBIERI: Sure.

THE CHAIR: Michelle and then

Angela.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Hi Ted, thanks for

being here.

MR. BARBIERI: Sure.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Do you have

something in writing that outlines what you

believe a meaningful and viable relocation plan

would look like, because you specifically

mentioned that specific elements would be included

in that, and that certainly would be helpful to

get from your perspective and from the

perspective -- and how many different businesses
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are you all representing in the cooperative?

MR. BARBIERI: It's approximately

60 in phase one on the Willets -- in the district.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Okay. And it was

mentioned earlier, perhaps you can speak to UJC's

analysis of the 1961 law, I don't know if that's

best addressed by you or someone else, but if

there's -- about what might be allowed to be

built, that would be helpful information that

could be shared with the Commission.

MR. BARBIERI: Yeah, sure.

To your first point about a viable

relocation alternative, it's one that would permit

the existing businesses to relocate elsewhere in

Queens. We've looked at other properties, we have

identified a couple. There is -- we have worked

very hard to come -- to meet with consultants to

come up with a project that's viable financially

obviously. And we think that there's a gap

between what we can borrow and provide in terms of

debt service. And we've asked for a financial

commitment from the City. We've been talking

about some numbers but we haven't gotten that

commitment. I have it in writing, I can share it
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with the Commission.

The second point about the

statute, the 1961 statute, it doesn't specifically

permit the use that's contemplated in --

respectfully we would say it doesn't permit the

use that the City interpreted -- that this project

provides on the Willets West. It doesn't

specifically allow a mall to be built there. It

talks about promoting trade and commerce, but not

specifically permitting this. So respectfully we

disagree with the interpretation of the City's

lawyers.

THE CHAIR: Other questions?

Angela?

COMM. BATTAGLIA: My question was

basically the same.

THE CHAIR: You do?

COMM. BATTAGLIA: The same question

as Michelle's, so we are doing good.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

Mr. Barbieri?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Thank you so much for

coming.
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MR. BARBIERI: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: We will now switch to

speakers in favor. And the first will be Jesse

Masyr, who will be followed by John Clifford and I

then Linh, I think Linh Do. Hi, Jesse.

MR. MASYR: Good afternoon, Madam

Chair, members of the Commission, Dr. Kulikowski.

My name is Jesse Masyr, and I'm land use counsel

for the joint venture.

We are here today before you seeking

special permits to the text change to facilitate

the transactional uses necessary to implement the

2008 Willets Point plan in phases. As you know,

the zoning plan that you passed in 2008 did not

foresee a phased development for Willets Point,

nor did it foresee that the marketplace would

require a major destination to create the economic

conditions necessary to facilitate the vision of

the 2008 plan. However, the joint venture has

determined that to create this initial destination

retail as an economic generator, it needs to

recharacterize the area before the Willets Point

development can occur. Combined with the fact

that the Willets Point district cannot be fully
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developed until the Van Wyck ramps are built has

led to the placement of the interim parking on the

Willets Point site. So, therefore, what we are

seeking today is a special permit for what was not

anticipated and could not be anticipated in 2008,

namely, to allow parking and interim recreation to

occur on the Willets Point property.

Once we have remediated and

cleaned the lot, development will then be

facilitated. The first development,

interestingly, will be actually in the Willets

Point district itself. We will be constructing as

part of the initial phase of this project a hotel

and retail along 126th Street as part of our need

to recharacterize this area. This is a very harsh

edge of the City which needs to be changed in both

perception and in its economic reality.

The Draft Supplemental EIS

identifies no categories of significant impacts

beyond those identified in the 2008. And I think

it's also important to point out to you that in

doing this new Supplemental Environmental Impact

Statement, we were able to reduce the number of

unmitigated traffic impacts in the 2008 report by
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65 percent. And local intersections have been

reduced by 75 percent. And highway times and

ramps, the overwhelming number of locations have

not had substantial reductions in speed as a

result of this project. And we have done this at

our own expense. We will be funding the major

capital improvement necessary to do the mitigation

that was not identified in the 2008 approval. I

think that is among the reasons that we were able

to get both the support of the Borough President

and Community Board 7, because we will have the

first real viable opportunity and roadway to clean

up what has been a hundred years of contamination

in one of the most densely populated areas of our

City.

We have our other experts here to

continue, but if there are any questions I would

be glad to answer.

THE CHAIR: So what would be the

earliest time that the new interim recreation

areas could be provided, two years of cleanup and

then the interim uses would be -- how long would

it -- what's the time frame?

MR. MASYR: Once the cleanup -- once
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the cleanup --

THE CHAIR: I know you don't have

a long timeline, but --

MR. MASYR: We lose it sometimes,

that's correct.

Once -- we believe it's reasonable

to estimate that the cleanup will take two years.

Part of it is a bit of a leap of faith on our part

because we don't know exactly what the text in

front of us is and what DEC and the various

regulatory agencies will require from us in terms

of how we will clean up and the methodologies.

But based on our past experience, we believe two

years is reasonable. Immediately thereafter, we

will be able to have reclaimed the property, and

the interim recreation will become immediately

available at that point. So if you think of the

two years, we would say two years and three months

for the interim recreation to be available.

THE CHAIR: Other questions for

Jesse Masyr?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: All right, thanks,

Jesse.
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John Clifford. And then Linh Do,

and then Babu Veeregowda.

MR. CLIFFORD: Hi. Good afternoon

everyone. My name is John Clifford, Perkins

Eastman Architects. We are working on both the

buildings in phase 1A as well as the retail and

entertainment complex on the west side of City

Field. And I am here just to talk a little bit

about the resiliency efforts that we're

investigating for both sides, as well as the

sustainable initiatives that the project will

undertake.

You probably all know that both

sides of City Field as well as City Field are in

the flood zone. Ironically, this area did not

flood during Sandy. It did not get any of the

devastating floods that some of the other areas of

the city did receive. Nonetheless, we are still

planning to make sure that this area remains

resilient during future storm events and rising

sea levels. And that way, all buildings will be

raised at least one foot above the newly mapped

flood zones. As you know, FEMA came out with some

new flood maps for New York City. The building
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finished floors will all be one foot above, both

for the retail entertainment complex as well as

the buildings in phase 1A.

For the first part of phase 1A,

when the Mets interim parking is constructed, that

area will be below the flood plain and would flood

if we had a historic flood event. However, any

subsequent buildings or streets that are built as

phase one is built out will be built above the

flood plain.

At the ends of the district and

along the edge of the retail entertainment complex

where the streets are going to remain in the flood

plain, primarily 126th Street and Roosevelt

Avenue, there's a series of transitional

sidewalks, almost a dual sidewalk that was

proposed and adopted as part of the Willets Point

Special District. And the design guidelines have

public amenity areas on the higher area, a public

pedestrian sidewalk along the street right-of-way,

and then a series of ramps and stairs to make up

the grade difference.

All life safety and critical

support systems will be above -- built above the
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flood plain elevation for all of the buildings.

Or they will be -- where they can't be where they

come out of the ground, they will be in

flood-proof enclosures.

In terms of sustainability, all

of the development on both sides of City Field,

whether it's in phase 1A or the retail and

entertainment complex, will be built to a minimum

of LEED Silver Certification standards.

THE CHAIR: It's my understanding

that the state has passed a law that all

development needs to be built -- allow for two

foot free board above the flood elevation. And

that therefore the Department of Buildings here in

the City is requiring two feet above flood

elevation.

MR. CLIFFORD: That I'm not a

hundred percent sure of. But gratuitously the new

maps for the area actually lowered the flood

elevation from what was previously there.

THE CHAIR: So we'll check to make

sure. I mean I know from --

MR. CLIFFORD: Right.

THE CHAIR: -- the plans that we all
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worked with is that you have elevated everything,

so it was -- but I wanted to make sure that it

allows for it.

MR. CLIFFORD: We'll definitely

ensure that. Just for information, the average

amount of fill that we have to place here is

between three and four feet across both sites.

THE CHAIR: Yeah, I know you're

elevating everything.

MR. CLIFFORD: Right.

THE CHAIR: Just need to clarify

that.

Are there questions for John

Clifford? Yes, Anna.

COMM. LEVIN: Yes. This is a

complete non sequitur, but you mentioned you're

working on the shopping mall as well?

MR. CLIFFORD: We are working on the

retail complex as well.

COMM. LEVIN: So everyone calls it a

retail complex or a shopping mall, but I notice

here it's also an entertainment and retail

development. What kind of entertainment uses are

you designing in there?
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MR. CLIFFORD: The uses that are

proposed are things like a cinema, bowling alley,

maybe a music venue, that kind of thing,

restaurants.

COMM. LEVIN: Music venue like a

concert facility?

MR. CLIFFORD: Like a restaurant

that might have live music. Not necessarily a

Madison Square Garden kind of concert halls, yes.

COMM. LEVIN: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

Mr. Clifford?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Okay. Thanks so much.

MR. CLIFFORD: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Linh Do and then Babu

Veeregowda.

MS. DO: Good afternoon,

Commissioners. I'm Linh Do, back here again,

senior vice president at AKRF. And Babu and I

had, our firms had helped prepare the Supplemental

EIS draft. And we are just here to answer any

questions the Commissioners may have.

THE CHAIR: Okay. Any questions for
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Linh Do?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: All righty, thanks again

for being here.

Babu Veeregowda.

MR. VEEREGOWDA: Good afternoon,

Madam Chair Burden. My name is Babu Veeregowda.

I'm a traffic engineer at VHB. I was the one who

was responsible for all the traffic study data

collection and analysis, both with the draft

supplemental EIS and the data that was an aid in

completing the final EIS. If there's any, you

know, questions or anything about the traffic

impacts, I'll be more than happy to answer.

THE CHAIR: Questions from the

Commission? Yes, Michelle.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Obviously the issue

of traffic impacts has been brought up

substantially. Did you do -- can you maybe do a

compare and contrast on the traffic impacts with

and without the Willets West component?

MR. VEEREGOWDA: No, we did not

include that, we didn't look at Willets West.

COMM. DE LA UZ: So you included --
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you didn't look at a scenario in terms of traffic

impacts if the mall were not there?

MR. VEEREGOWDA: That's correct.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Thanks.

THE CHAIR: Other questions?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Thank you for being

here.

MR. VEEREGOWDA: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Tom McKnight and then

Ethan Goodman and then James Conway.

MR. McKNIGHT: Hello, Chair and

Commissioners. I'm Tom McKnight, executive vice

president for EDC. Regarding cleanup, a lot of

questions have been raised by the Commission along

the way. I'm happy to provide clarification or

additional information if you need it.

THE CHAIR: Yes, Michelle.

COMM. DE LA UZ: So a lot has been

said about when the RFP was issued that there

really wasn't interest in the original proposal or

scheme or scope that was issued. I mean obviously

2008 was a very, very different economic time than

we are today. Did EDC consider postponing a
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decision and reissuing the RFP in the current

economic environment to see if the original plan

would be viable?

MR. McKNIGHT: Well, actually

that process extended beyond 2008. The developer

agreement was reached last year. And the

proposals we received came in the fall of the

previous year. So it was more current. We felt

like the issues that came up did reflect the

current economic conditions, and were not

reflective of the economic downturn.

COMM. DE LA UZ: And it was

mentioned earlier by one of the speakers in

opposition that there were perhaps two or three

other applicants that were considered or who

responded to the RFP. Can you maybe just speak to

why EDC decided to go with the current applicant?

MR. McKNIGHT: Sure. There were

really two fundamental issues that we looked at.

One was -- I guess I would say three. The core

being is the primary vision accomplished under the

proposal.

The second was really about

financial viability. Each of the proposals did
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require a contribution from the City. The other

two were far out of range with what could be

accomplished by the City.

And the third is we looked at --

I guess kind of required to -- connected to

accomplishing the vision is what additional

approvals are necessary. And both the other

proposals require -- would have required

significant changes to the development plan

approved in 2008.

THE CHAIR: Angela?

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Good afternoon.

We get to hear from Cornerstone on the relocation

plan.

MR. McKNIGHT: Yeah.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: My question is, is

EDC supervising them in their day-to-day or week

to week --

MR. McKNIGHT: Yes, indeed we are,

very closely.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

Tom? Yes, Anna.

COMM. LEVIN: Yes. I'd like to ask
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about the role of the active recreation plan as

part of this. How does EDC -- I mean I can see

that it is a useful use for a parking lot that

isn't used for half the year. But it's in a

location where its audience is not immediately in

the neighborhood. What kind of economic vitality

or even recreational vitality do you see this

facility really producing?

MR. McKNIGHT: Well, the JV has

proposed a range of recreational uses, whether

it's basketball courts or a driving range or other

things that are -- that could be more substantial

in the off season. But that will be prepared in

consultation with the Parks Department, with the

community, to ensure that there are uses that are

attractive, there are uses that work well with the

existing uses within the park. We do think that

you can create a viable recreational facility

here, but it needs to be thoughtful about the

conditions and about what is going to be

attractive to the community.

COMM. LEVIN: Where do you think

the -- who would be the community users for this

facility?
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MR. McKNIGHT: We think it's similar

to the very, very large community that comes to

Flushing Meadows Park today. Yes, it is, as you

point out, it's not right there in the community,

but nor is Flushing Meadows. And it draws in a

very, very large audience from the surrounding

neighborhoods.

COMM. LEVIN: I'm intrigued to see

if stick ball is part of the plan. I thought

stick ball needed a stoop, but --

(Laughter)

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

Tom?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Okay. Thanks for being

here.

MR. McKNIGHT: Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR: Ethan Goodman. And then

James Conway.

MR. GOODMAN: Good afternoon,

Commissioners, Madam Chair, Dr. Kulikowski. I'm

really just sort of on behalf of the joint venture

just going to finish up in case anybody has any

questions for the JV.
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I did want to augment one thing that

our traffic engineer said in response to

Commissioner De La Uz's question, the study of the

retail center versus no retail center. This

supplemental EIS did not study that because it

wasn't -- that plan was no longer a part of this

project. However, if you do look back at the '08

study, right, you can see what the traffic impacts

were in '08, which did not have a retail center

and envisioned 61 acres of development, versus the

traffic impacts that we showed now. And actually,

with the substantial traffic improvements that we

have proposed now that were actually not proposed

in 2008, the traffic impacts themselves have gone

down. Even though we have added about ten percent

to the overall floor area, the overall traffic

impacts both from the highway network and in the

local intersections has actually been reduced.

Other than that I'll just see if

anybody has got questions.

THE CHAIR: Okay, let me see.

Angela and then Irwin.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: This isn't a

question, and I realize we're only looking at
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phase one right now, but I just want to say since

you're up here now that I was pleased to see that

JV and the City both in writing committed to the

affordable -- that 35 percent of the housing be

affordable. It may not be tomorrow, but I do

believe it will happen, and I'm glad to see that

it's up there. So thank you.

THE CHAIR: Irwin.

COMM. CANTOR: Your comment

regarding the effectively improved conditions as

proposed now, does that include projected forward

to the other acreage that is not yet on the table?

MR. GOODMAN: Correct. Jesse Masyr

cited a statistic, which actually was regarding

the project in front of you, and that was a 65

percent reduction in number of impacts. The

reduction, once the ultimate build-out occurs, is

not up to 65 percent reduction, but it is still a

substantial reduction in impacts on the

intersections of the highways. So overall this is

still a reduction on the highways.

COMM. CANTOR: Okay, thank you.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions for

Ethan?
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(No response)

THE CHAIR: Thank you.

James Conway and then Dan Hendrick.

MR. CONWAY: Good afternoon,

Honorable Chair and Honorable Commissioners. My

name is James Conway. I'm with the International

Union of Operating Engineers, Local 14.

I'm here in favor of this

application. And the main reason why I am here to

speak in favor is that this project will create

20,000 sustainable jobs. Jobs that will have

apprenticeship training, jobs that will have

safety and health training, jobs that will have

re-skilled -- training improvements, and jobs that

will have technological training. It will also

lead to middle class jobs for our young people in

Queens.

Currently we have about 80,000

people unemployed in Queens. We have several

thousand that are returning from military service

to Queens. We need to create jobs for these young

bright people that are returning home. And this

is a great project, this is a great economic

engine to create middle class jobs for young
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people of Queens and New York City. So please

consider approving this project.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thanks so much for

coming, I appreciate it.

MR. CONWAY: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Dan Hendrick.

MR. HENDRICK'S REP: Hi. I'm

actually here on behalf of Dan Hendrick, who is

the VP for the New York League of Conservation

Voters, which is a statewide organization of the

New York City chapter.

(Reading:) On behalf of the more

than 12,000 members of the League throughout New

York City, I would like to voice our support for

the proposal to redevelop Willets Point, and I'd

like to explain why.

Despite its proximity to downtown

Flushing and Corona, the Iron Triangle as it is

now is virtually a no-go zone for the local

community. As we all know, residents of this area

are clamoring for open space and recreational

opportunities. And the current use of Willets

Point means that the waterfront of Flushing Creek
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and Flushing Bay is drastically underutilized by

the public.

Second are the brownfield

concerns. Willets Point suffers from

well-documented and widespread petroleum

contamination, with additional potential

contamination from paints, cleaning solvents, and

automotive fluids. These environmental hazards

are made worse by a high water table that spreads

pollution throughout the site. The simple fact of

the matter is that every day the contamination is

allowed to remain in the soil and groundwater is

another day that Flushing Creek and Flushing Bay

are made worse.

Third, the proposal for Willets

Point reflects a truly 21st century way of

thinking about urban planning. It's close to the

number 7 train, so people don't have to take their

cars everywhere. It's close to the highways, so

residents can get in and out quickly without

straining traffic further in the congested

downtown areas.

In addition to the jobs it will

create and the economic investment it will make in
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Queens, this project presents what is probably the

best hope to finally improve the water quality in

Flushing Creek and Flushing Bay, while creating

new access points and green spaces for residents.

This is an important project

where economic growth and environmental

improvements go hand in hand to benefit the

health, well-being and vibrancy of the local

economy and local community.

Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR: Thank you very much.

Now we will switch back again to

speakers in opposition. First is Marco Neira.

Then Sergio Ageri (phonetic). And Phil

Konigsberg.

MR. NEIRA: Good afternoon,

everyone. My name is Marco Neira. I'm the

president for Sunrise Cooperative. I represent --

Sunrise Cooperative represents all the small

businesses and workers in Willets Point. The

reason that we are here is in order to find out

what's going on with our application for the small

businesses and workers in Willets Point. Because

I heard from everybody a lot of things, but
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nothing for us.

I want to refresh the minds after

the plan was approved in 2008, and I'm going to

read something that I have here.

(Reading:) In November 2005, the

entire Fulton Fish Market, the largest consortium

of seafood wholesalers in the country, 37

businesses employing 650 workers, was relocated

from lower Manhattan to a new facility at Hunts

Point in the Bronx. The example of the relocated

Fulton Fish Market as an appropriate model for the

City to follow when relocating the Willets Point

tenant automotive businesses has been recognized

by New York City Planning Commissioners. During

the public hearing held by the New York City

Planning Commission on August 13th, 2008, for the

proposed Willets Point development, the following

exchange took place between Commissioners Karen

Phillips, Irwin Cantor and Angela Battaglia, and

New York City Economic Development Corporation

vice president Jonathan Gouveia. And this is what

they said.

Commissioner Phillips: The work

that you are doing with the 225 tenant businesses,
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are the majority of those tenant businesses in

auto related uses? And my other question was if

there was any effort to identify sites, and

perhaps, because I know we do have the industrial

parks that were set up and the industrial strategy

that the Mayor put together a couple of years ago,

but in a way of creating a kind of automotive

related center where they could relocate, because

some of them benefit from, quote, "co-location."

Jonathan Gouveia say right.

Commissioner Phillips say is that

something that has been looked at at all in terms

of the areas that have been set aside for

industrial areas?

Jonathan Gouveia/EDC said, as I

mentioned, we haven't gotten into in-depth

discussions with the tenants. We've hired or

we're in the process of hiring a tenant

re-location specialist. So this sort of ongoing

conversation about what their businesses want,

where they want to locate, whether they want to

relocate, will become apparent through that

process, which will begin later or towards the end

of the summer.
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(Bell rung)

MR. NEIRA: Through the process

which will begin later.

My last point is, we are looking for

a relocation because if you see by those -- by

that days, everything is on video and the

commissioner say we are going to help relocation.

But at this time we don't have nothing. And they

are serious that in sending the letters that we

have to leave by August. So where are we going to

be, on the streets. We have families, we have to

live. So please look for us.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there are

any questions for you.

MR. NEIRA: Can he have a

translator.

COMM. LEVIN: Hold on, hold on,

hold on.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: I just want to ask

that you leave us a copy of your testimony. Can

you leave us a copy of your testimony?

MR. NEIRA: Oh, sure, I'm sorry, I

forgot. Thank you for reminding me.
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COMM. BATTAGLIA: And sir, do you

have a copy of the letter that the City sent

asking you or telling you you had to relocate by

August? I'd like to see that too. Can you send

it to us?

MR. NEIRA: Unfortunately I don't

have it with me right now but I will going to send

you.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Gracias.

MR. NEIRA: You're welcome.

THE CHAIR: Yes, Rayann.

COMM. BESSER: I wanted to ask this

gentleman, have you been contacted by Cornerstone

to assist you with relocating?

MR. NEIRA: Not -- they didn't

contact to me because I'm in the phase two.

That's why they didn't contact to me. But they

contacted to my -- people in my group. And the

reason that Cornerstone wants to do the relocation

is individual. I told EDC we don't want the

relocation individual because that way if they're

going do it individually, they move one person to

a certain location, and that's it, they clean

their hands. If after one month the tenant can't
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survive in that place, then he has to close that

place and go out of the business. So we don't

want that way. We want together like we are -- we

are only one family, so we want to continue that.

And I know it's big fishes against us, to let it

as continue doing business as a Willets Point --

as a Willets Point automotive repairs, because the

big company like trade shop companies like

automotive companies, they don't want to let us

keep going doing business as affordable places we

have, because it's not good for them. That's why

they're trying to push us out of the business.

We are investigating all of those

things. And I see Queens Chamber of Commerce,

they are in a group with Helen Marshall, which,

you know, they are working together in order to

kill our business. And I know they have a meeting

with Mayor Bloomberg in Queens. So that's why we

escape -- I mean we are afraid they're going to

kill it that way.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Michelle, you had a

question.

COMM. DE LA UZ: I did.
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I'm sorry, I forgot your name.

MR. NEIRA: Marco.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Marco, thank you

very much for coming to testify on behalf of the

Sunrise Cooperative. I think that would be

helpful, if you could just share how much business

between the different small Sunrise operators

currently exists, because I think that's part of

your reasoning for co-location.

MR. NEIRA: Yes. I mean we are --

since the project was approved we are fighting for

all the businesses on Willets Point. But after

they say they're going to -- they're only going to

relocate that first phase, we only have 60

businesses in the first phase. Because we are 250

businesses in the whole area at Willets Point.

But we cannot, like those guys say, we cannot

bring those people from phase two in order to get

a relocation. And I know once they start phase

one, they're going to kill the other phases

because that construction is going to be big, so

they're going to close all the roads -- they're

going to kill all the businesses. That's the way.

THE CHAIR: Other questions for



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

90

Mr. Neira.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Okay. Thank you very

much.

MR. NEIRA: Thank you so much.

THE CHAIR: Phil Konigsberg. I'm

sorry, now is our next -- the next speaker is

now Sergio Ageri.

(Mr. Ageri speaks in Spanish)

THE CHAIR: You need a translator.

Do we have a translator? Jim?

STAFF MEMBER: Yeah.

THE CHAIR: Maybe we'll take the

next speaker and then --

MR. AGERI: Okay.

THE CHAIR: So Phil Konigsberg is

the next speaker and then we'll go back to Mr. --

MR. KONIGSBERG: Hello again. First

before -- I'm speaking against the proposal but I

first would like to publicly thank Related

Companies for recently coming out and declaring

nationally all their rental properties, housing

will be smoke free. So thank you very much

Related Companies.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

91

I'm a member -- my name is Phil

Konigsberg. I'm a vice president of the Bay

Terrace Community Alliance, and a member of

Community Board 7. I was on the land use

committee in 2008. I was on the land use

committee this past year. I voted against the

project several years ago. And again just

recently.

And the one sticking point that has

remained is the option for eminent domain. And I

can't accept that. I've gotten to know the people

that are affected by this personally over the last

several years, and we can't allow that to

continue.

Just as it was mentioned before,

when you combine Community Board 7 and 3, the

votes were 48 against the proposal, 23 were for.

I also would like to read a

statement for the Queens Civic Congress, Richard

Hellenbrecht is the president, and he asked me to

read the following.

(Reading:) The Queens Civic

Congress is an umbrella organization consisting of

over 100 civic associations throughout the
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borough. The congress has been active with

Flushing Meadows Park Conservancy, the Fairness

Coalition of Queens Safe, Flushing Meadows Corona

Park, and a New York City Parks advocate over the

past several months. The congress has in the past

opposed commercial development in the park and

remains adamantly opposed to any further

encroachment of public places.

Flushing Meadows Park is the

largest park in Queens and ought to serve as the

flagship park in Queens, but instead it has become

the dumping ground of last resort for placing

projects that no other area will accept. City

Field has used many acres of parkland on a deal

that benefits only the Mets' owners and returns

very little direct financial benefit to the City,

to Queens or to the park.

Parking lots surrounding the stadium

sit on parkland. And any change in use should be

subject to alienation requirements. As parking

lots they could be easily returned to public use

as open space were no longer needed. But the

introduction of massive steel and a concrete mall

to these western parking lots would permanently
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destroy a public park amenity the community should

enjoy for recreation and fun.

I'm much better when I don't

read.

Not only will the mall remove

forever land that could be used by the thousands

of nearby residents, but a mall will destroy

hundreds of nearby mom and pop businesses and

surrounding neighborhoods, introducing potentially

devastating competition to existing struggling

malls such as the malls at Atlas Park, Rego Park

and Queens Center Mall.

(Bell rung)

MR. KONIGSBERG: Furthermore --

THE CHAIR: Can you conclude your

remarks?

MR. KONIGSBERG: Sure.

Basically Queens Civic Congress,

which speaks for all the civic associations in the

Borough of Queens, has adamantly come out against

it, and we hope that you will take that into

consideration. And thank you.

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there are

any questions for you.
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MR. KONIGSBERG: Sure.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: No. Thank you for

coming, thanks for staying with this.

We do have a translator now, Jim?

Jim, do we have a translator?

STAFF MEMBER: We're getting one

now.

THE CHAIR: So we'll take another

speaker, Mr. David Schwartz.

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yes.

THE CHAIR: And then Geoffrey Croft.

MR. SCHWARTZ: Good afternoon. I'm

David Schwartz. I represent Willets Point United.

And many of the arguments that I want to make have

been articulated by the property owners. So I

just want to try to put this in perspective

without being too repetitive.

But if you think about it, you know,

one of the comments made by the developer was, you

know, we are going to transfer this land to

private internship. And it just stuck with me.

You know, think about what that means. It means

stealing land from private owners, private
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businesses, stealing the land, okay, transferring

it, the City taking it over, building a parking

lot, which has no public use whatsoever, just so a

private developer can buy other land for a dollar,

which is really parkland, okay, they buy it for a

dollar, and now they want to build a mall. You

know, you're really -- you just couldn't even make

this up if you thought about it. These are

families, these are business owners. At Willets

Point United we represent many of the business

owners in this area. And it's just scary to think

that the City could steal land from these private

businesses, people that are building the American

dream, people that are providing for their

families.

And I walked the district the

other day, I walked through the entire district.

There are no plans to relocate these businesses.

I mean the most that they've gotten is a business

card in the mail saying that there's some broker

somewhere that's going to look to relocate them.

And then if you go into this area,

you'll see the vibrancy. I mean it's been talked

about as a toxic waste land. Anything but. This
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is really a jewel when you think about it, because

these businesses are all interrelated with each

other, and they all are working in conjunction

with each other. And that's why it's so important

for the relocation that these businesses are kept

together. And there is really, as was articulated

before, there is no plan to do that.

And also, you know, the basis of

this whole plan back in 2008 were two basic

conceptions. Living wage for retail workers,

which is now not part of the current plan, and of

course the affordable housing, the 2,000 units of

affordable housing, which you've heard about. And

there really is no plan. Had those -- had it been

stated back in 2008 that the affordable housing

would be put off for ten years on some speculation

that maybe our ramps will be built off the Van

Wyck Expressway, this plan would have never been

approved. This is a bamboozle which is going on

here.

And I just want to make, you know,

some key points which I know you've heard already

but I just want to bring home.

First, the housing. The key
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affordable housing agreement has been abrogated,

pushed off into the indefinite future by the

developer selected by the City. As Senator

Peralta stated, if City Hall put a wrecking ball

to 2,000 units of affordable housing to make room

for a shopping mall, it would have been front page

news and there would have been no end to the

outrage.

(Bell rung)

MR. SCHWARTZ: And really, when you

think about it, that's what's happened.

I'm just going to state my last

points.

Living wage I spoke about. The Van

Wyck ramps you've heard about. Complete fiction.

The parkland you've heard about. Taking parkland

from the residents of Queens in the City of New

York? Outrageous. That's what they have done.

Corporate welfare. Two hundred

million dollars to buy out Willets Point, giving

them another $99, and then they bought it for one

dollar. I mean, this is just outrageous.

You should reject this proposal.

Thank you very much.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

98

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there are

questions for you. Michelle.

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yeah.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Can you just -- you

said Willets Point United. Who is that group?

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yeah.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Briefly.

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yeah. Willets Point

United, there are hundreds of private businesses,

entities, property owners in this area. So

Willets Point United is an organization

representing all of those interests. And these

are real people, families, hard working people who

can't believe that they own land and having the

City stealing that land to give to a private

developer. It's outrageous. Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Yes, Irwin.

COMM. CANTOR: Earlier in this

process, I raised the question regarding the issue

of eminent domain and how many parcels were yet to

be, I'll use the word acquired. The indication

from the City was nominally a handful. How many

people do you represent who are -- who have not

yet made a deal with the City on the basis of --
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have not yet made a deal with the City?

MR. SCHWARTZ: Well, certainly in

all phases --

COMM. CANTOR: All phases?

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yeah. There's

hundreds of businesses and landowners.

COMM. CANTOR: Did you hear the

testimony earlier today?

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yes, I did.

COMM. CANTOR: He said that 95

percent of the property was taken.

MR. SCHWARTZ: Yeah. That's in

phase one. And 95 percent of the property, you

know, the tactics that were used to get these

people out of the property -- I'm not sure about

that number in phase one, by the way, but I don't

have the exact number in phase one specifically.

But the bottom line is, there are multiple phases

to this project, there are notices being given out

already. And the businesses that I spoke to in

phase one have not received any relocation advice

whatsoever. There are better ways of doing this

than to ruin an entire community in support of a

private developer.
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COMM. CANTOR: But I don't think you

responded to my question. And that is, within

phase one --

MR. SCHWARTZ: Right.

COMM. CANTOR: -- one part at a

time, how many affected owners are there who have

not made a deal with the City? And how many of

those do you represent?

MR. SCHWARTZ: Okay. I don't know

how many of those people are in phase one. It

could be -- it could be five percent in phase one,

I'm not disputing that number on how they got to

that. But I do know partially the way they got to

that is they took $200 million of our money and

made sweetheart deals with the most powerful

people that were in all the phases -- and some of

them were in phase one -- the most powerful

opposition basically bought off, and I don't blame

them for taking the deal, it's a good deal for

them, right. So $200 million spent on buying

those businesses off so they wouldn't be part of

the opposition anymore. That's also outrageous.

COMM. CANTOR: He still didn't

answer my question, did he.
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MR. SCHWARTZ: Specifically I can't

answer your question as to the percentage and how

many businesses are in there. I know the vast

majority of the people in Willets Point United are

in the other phases besides phase one.

THE CHAIR: Are there other

questions for Mr. Schwartz?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: Okay, thank you.

MR. SCHWARTZ: Thank you,

chairwoman, sure.

THE CHAIR: We do have a translator

now. So Mr. Ageri, we'll have somebody to

translate.

So would you tell Mr. Ageri

(phonetic) that he has five minutes? Cinco

minutos.

MR. AGERI: (Through the

translator:) He's been working for six years

helping the small businesses in Willets Point. In

the past few years in this final moments of the

project they have been suffering a lot from all

of -- they have been closing twenty shops, tire

shops. Then in the past --
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THE CHAIR: Can you pull the

speaker, can you pull the microphone a little

closer to you?

THE TRANSLATOR: Oh, sorry.

MR. AGERI: They arrested 54 of the

owners and the workers.

They've been having a lot of

constraint and frustration, repression of -- yeah,

the City has just been trying to push them out of

Willets Point. They have been trying to basically

make a business plan to, you know --

MR. AGERI: (In English:) We found

land --

MR. AGERI: (Through the

translator:) You know, they have been talking to

the small businesses around there and offering,

you know -- that pretty much everybody has just

been playing a game with all their business plans

and nobody has taken them seriously and they

haven't found anywhere else to relocate.

They want to basically know about

their relocation and basically where they're going

to relocate, how is that going to follow through.

They're basically -- because they're, you know,



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

103

they're poor, they're not as affluent -- they're

not as -- what's the word -- right, they don't

have funds for relocation basically.

So basically they made up their

own plan. They found land where they can

relocate, but nobody is taking them seriously. So

basically their interests are being pushed behind

and that other interests are being at play. So

basically they want you to find a solution so they

don't -- just don't get kicked out. And basically

all the other projects, like the fish market and

the plan up in the Bronx, they all have their own

plans and stuff, but why are they kicking them

out.

(Bell rung)

MR. AGERI: (Through the

translator:) In five more days they are going to

get their eviction and then they don't know what

to do. Basically please help us. They're just

playing games.

THE CHAIR: So ask him to wait and

maybe there are questions from the Commission.

COMM. CANTOR: Yes.

THE CHAIR: Irwin.
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COMM. CANTOR: He made the

observation, he said they found some property but

no one is taking them seriously. Could we get

that expanded upon?

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah.

MR. AGERI: (Through the

translator): Basically in 2008 they asked EDC

about relocating people, they found some land.

But they told them that no, it wasn't -- they

can't use it. But they went back to their own

study?

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah.

MR. AGERI: (Through the

translator:) They found their own --

AUDIENCE MEMBER: They found their

own sites, but EDC didn't help them out.

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah.

MR. AGERI: (Through the

translator:) So they just didn't ask for the

business plan.

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah.

You'll see it in this plan. I'll give you a copy

of it.

THE TRANSLATOR: He has a copy of
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it.

COMM. CANTOR: They were ignored?

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah,

they never answered to us.

THE TRANSLATOR: Yeah, they never

answered to us.

MR. AGERI: (In English:) We wanted

relocation. We want to talk about relocation,

where is the site, how much they are going to put,

how many people we have available to move over

there. We don't have that kind of a cushion. We

have manipulation but we don't have answer. In

five days we are going to receive a letter from

the EDC, everybody have to go in phase one,

because of this.

COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.

THE TRANSLATOR: From what it sounds

like, he just never got an answer.

THE CHAIR: Maria. You want to do

it in Spanish?

(Dialogue between Comm. Del Toro and

Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

COMM. DEL TORO: Yeah, 60 shops.

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah.
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(Dialogue between Comm. Del Toro and

Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

COMM. DEL TORO: And 300 jobs.

(Dialogue between Comm. Del Toro and

Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

COMM. DEL TORO: He said 54 --

COMM. CANTOR: How many of those

sites has the City already taken over?

THE CHAIR: What were you going to

ask?

COMM. CANTOR: I was going to ask

Maria how many of those 50 or 60 sites that are

currently being affected have already made deals

with the City.

(Dialogue between Comm. Del Toro and

Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

COMM. DEL TORO: Collectively as a

group they have not accepted Cornerstone.

THE CHAIR: So I think what we'd

like to have from the Economic Development

Corporation is kind of a summary of where we were

in 2008 when the plan was approved, because the

understanding was that there would be --

Cornerstone would do a massive engagement with the
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local businesses and do everything they could to

relocate them. So let us get a update on that and

where -- how many were relocated, how many are not

relocated, just the status of where the businesses

are. And what the time frame is, because we're

hearing five days, we are not going -- we don't

understand why that is. We're not even through

ULURP. So I don't know if you can tell him that,

but ask for a status report, if you could explain

that to him. Thanks, Maria.

(Dialogue between Comm. Del Toro

and Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

MR. AGERI: Mucho gracias. Thank

you so much.

COMM. DEL TORO: Mucho gracias.

THE CHAIR: Orlando Marin has a

question.

(Dialogue between Comm. Marin and

Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

COMM. MARIN: They're looking for

relocation as a group because of the fact that as

a business entity they do better as a group. And

that legal cooperative has 50 members out of 54,

which is why four of them may have chosen to go
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separately.

THE CHAIR: So it's important for

them to be in a cooperative.

(Dialogue between Comm. Marin and

Mr. Ageri in Spanish)

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Yeah.

COMM. MARIN: Gracias, thank you.

MR. AGERI: (In English:) Okay,

thank you.

THE CHAIR: We have a few more

speakers. Geoffrey Croft. Geoffrey Croft, yes.

And Giovanna Reid. Geoffrey Croft.

MR. CROFT: Good afternoon. My name

is Geoffrey Croft, president and founder of New

York City Park Advocates.

It is truly a sad day in City

Planning when we are talking about a plan that

seizes more than 30 acres of public parkland to

allow one of the country's largest developers to

build the largest mall in New York City. It

sounds inconceivable, right? Just when you

thought this administration couldn't get any

lower, here we are today.

Let's not forget the Related
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Companies and Sterling's original plan for our

public parkland, building a massive casino and

retail complex. Let's be very clear. The 1961

statute that the City and the applicants are so

desperately trying to rely on in order to justify

being allowed to develop the public parkland for

non-park purposes does not permit any shopping

mall, much less a 1.4 million square foot mall.

Administrative Code 18-118 explicitly states that

any moneys gained from a temporary lease on the

property must go back into the property. Back

into the property. Not line the pockets of

Related or Sterling Equity.

To quote the law directly, the

revenue must, quote, "Aid in the financing of the

construction and operation of such stadium,

grounds, parking areas and facilities and any

additions, alterations or improvements thereto or

to the equivalent thereof." Clearly, this is not

the case, unless the applicant is representing

that this is being done to offset unfortunate

investments made by the Wilpons. Is that the

plan?

Clearly, the intention of the law
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was not to allow any project to make a permanent

claim on parkland or its facilities because the

revenue was supposed to fund the property. The

law simply does not authorize the Willets Point

West project. It does not enable use of the

parking lot or authorize retail stores, and

certainly something that is not primarily --

something that is primarily a shopping mall.

The parkland we are talking about

here today for this irresponsible project was

never alienated as required under state law, nor

are they planning to. Nor are they planning to

replace if approved.

The language in your calendar today

states that the project would, quote,

"Incorporate, aid, develop the development

substantially similar to that anticipated and

analyzed in the 2008 Willets Point development

plan", et cetera. Is that a joke? Who wrote

that, the applicant?

The public parkland was never part

of the original plan in any way. In any way. And

it certainly was never approved by the City

Council. There is just no getting around the fact
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that this 1.4 million square foot mall is a

totally new project than what was approved by City

Council. And as you -- this is nothing but an

end-run around the law, and the City Planning will

be complicit if you rubber stamp its approval.

This is public parkland. It does not belong to

Mayor Bloomberg or EDC or the Related Companies or

the Wilpons. It belongs to the people of the City

of New York. If the 30 plus acres of public

parkland they are now attempting to seize for the

project were no longer needed for parking for the

Mets, then it should revert back to its original

use.

(Bell rung)

MR. CROFT: This is what our elected

officials should be pushing and what any

legitimate city planning agency would insist on,

and not instead allow our public spaces to be

given away to politically connected developers.

It's disgraceful. This is about greed, pure and

simple, and it's a nightmare for the communities

on so many different levels. We do hope you

seriously look at this project.

THE CHAIR: Thanks. Let me see if
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there are any questions for you, Mr. Croft.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: There are not, but we

appreciate -- was there one?

COMM. LEVIN: Well, I was --

THE CHAIR: Anna. I'm sorry, Anna,

I didn't see your hand.

COMM. LEVIN: Well, it was going up

slowly.

(Laughter)

COMM. LEVIN: I think you've heard

from the developer and the City, and I'm sure

you've seen the City Law Department's analysis of

the --

MR. CROFT: Recommendation?

COMM. LEVIN: -- administrative

code.

MR. CROFT: Yes.

COMM. LEVIN: I think this really is

the long hand of Robert Moses here, because in

addition to allowing stadiums, which is what the

regulation was all about, you read through a long

list of other things and you get down to one of

the -- the last permitted use is the approvement
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of trade and commerce. How do you square that

piece of language with what you're urging us to

do?

MR. CROFT: Again, it's, you

know, that was one part. I have all of the

language here as well. Robert Moses was, you

know, for better or for worse certainly protecting

parkland. But again, the funds were supposed to

be -- were supposed to go back to this property

and -- unless the Wilpons and Related are saying,

you know, that -- if they're claiming that this is

being used for those purposes. We certainly do

not agree with the City's interpretation of that

1961 statute. There's certainly enough language

in that statute we think that bolsters our claim.

COMM. LEVIN: It certainly makes it

clear that the purpose at that time was a stadium,

but --

MR. CROFT: Right. And now, and

now --

COMM. LEVIN: Very widely written.

MR. CROFT: Well, it is wide, it

is -- I mean you can interpret it that way. But

if you actually look line by line, we think it's
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very clear that it was not supposed to be used for

these purposes. And clearly there's no, you know,

part -- no allowing it to be used for a shopping

mall. And I think that's very, very obvious. I

mean again, we're reading straight from that.

And, you know, we feel that it should definitely

be -- I mean look, this is going to wind up in

court anyway, which is sad. But, and we feel

very, very strongly that if -- again, if the Mets

no longer need this then, this 30 acres of public

parkland, and if any of the Commissioners, which

I'm sure you have been reading about what's going

on in Flushing Meadows, Corona park, this is one

project out of three potential projects. And that

community has been -- and those parklands have

been, you know, used for more and more commercial

purposes. And a mall -- and again, which no one

else has mentioned, there is a mall a half a mile

from this site. So, you know, giving it away for

a dollar, and clearly -- and Commissioner Cantor,

I appreciated your questions early on in this

about asking why, you know, to the City -- I mean

clearly if you're giving 30 acres of free land,

this is the money tree. I mean that's why they're
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able to. Who, you know, who knows if this housing

will ever be built. But this is the low hanging

fruit for the Related Company and for the

applicants. The problem is that we're all paying

for that. So taking away from the parkland is not

a good idea, I mean in many different ways. But

you know, again, that land should be restored if

it's no longer needed.

THE CHAIR: Yes, Michelle.

COMM. DE LA UZ: Thanks for your

testimony, I was hearing it over there. Just I'm

just wondering if in the process, either the ULURP

process or the borough president's process, if the

City has actually shared in writing the

interpretation of the statute that you've talked

about, or is everything that you've stated about

the interpretation based on statements that they

have made publicly.

MR. CROFT: We have -- I mean I

didn't -- my testimony is that -- you guys always

run over the three minute mark, so we always

appreciate your questions. I mean I can certainly

email you the statements from the Law Department.

We are always, as you guys know, we
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are very diligent about our facts. So we do have

quotes directly from them about, you know, the

whole parkland alienation stuff.

You know, they feel that they,

you know, don't have to and that that language

wasn't in there and that's -- often that is the

case, which is not accurate as well. Because, as

we know in the Yankee Stadium project which came

before you here and the Bryant Park and the Van

Cortlandt, and that's, you know, the alienation

language is very explicit.

And getting back to your -- I think

that definitely speaks to that. The language was

never meant to be alienated. And again, if you

look at the language, you know, in total, I think

that is clear. And, you know, the City would love

to -- you know, obviously they're going to argue

very differently about that interpretation. But

certainly from a policy thing we would hope that

City Planning would table this at least until, you

know, this, you know, this gets worked out. But,

you know, yeah.

THE CHAIR: Other questions for

Mr. Croft?
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(No response)

THE CHAIR: Thank you for being

here.

MR. CROFT: Thank you very much for

your questions.

THE CHAIR: Giovanna Reid.

MS. REID: Good afternoon,

Commissioners. I want to thank you for this

opportunity to speak to you this afternoon about

the needs and concerns of Community Board 3 in

respect to the Willets Point project.

Under ULURP Section 2-03, item G,

which allows for the review and vote of actions

not in a community board district, Community Board

3 took up this matter. For the reason that while

Willets Point may be geographically located within

Community Board 7, the proposed action will

directly impact more than 250,000 residents in

Community Board 3. Our border is merely a couple

of blocks from the site, and therefore, any and

all actions that take place at Willets Point will

directly impact the residents of our board.

Therefore, on May 23rd, 2013, we held a public

hearing and then voted, without the benefit of a
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presentation by the applicant. After careful

review of the proposal, the board concluded that

the plan in its present form be disapproved for

the following reasons.

CB3 is opposed to constructing a

mall on active parkland. We are opposed to the

planned development schedule. The plan calls for

soil remediation of 23 out of 62 acres of the

proposed site, which would be in phase 1A of the

project. The anticipated completion date would be

2018. That is the mall and the hotels and all

those wonderful things. However, affordable

housing and the construction of a high school and

an elementary school, which is sorely needed in

this area, won't come about until 2028, a whole

ten years from the initial project. Mind you,

that is all contingent upon the expansion of the

expressway and all of that. The aforementioned,

as I said, is sorely needed.

What is not addressed in the

proposal are the impacts, and the impacts of

traffic as it relates to Community Board 3. While

the applicant did do a study, it did not look at

the concerns in the immediate areas, Community
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Board 3 and 4.

Let me also make note of the fact

that the portion of Community Board 7, there is

only one resident. Whereas, a couple of blocks

away, we're talking about 250,000 residents. And

the paperwork that we saw does not reflect any of

the concerns affecting Community Board 3 and 4.

The traffic studies that were

conducted did not include mitigation for 114th

Street, Astoria Boulevard, 34th Avenue, Roosevelt

Avenue and Northern Boulevard, just to mention a

few. It did not consider the impact of public

transportation, solely our number 7 train, which

is already overtaxed.

(Bell rung)

MS. REID: And difficult to provide

services.

Just in general, there was no

discussion about the displacement of the residents

and the businesses, the impacts it's going to

have. We have small mom and pop stores that are

going to be impacted by this proposed plan.

If I can just take one more moment.

In 2008, the borough president in her
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recommendation suggested that --

THE CHAIR: Okay, you do need to

wind up.

MS. REID: Right.

THE CHAIR: I know that you're --

MS. REID: All I'm going to talk

about is the advisory -- advisory board, which

entailed discussions with the applicants of

what -- Community Board 7, 3, 4, local officials.

That did not happen this time around. And I

implore City Council, City Council, City Planning,

all involved in the process to seriously look at

that. Perhaps go back to the table and

incorporate all of the things that this body has

been presented this afternoon.

I thank you for the opportunity to

speak with you.

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there are

questions for you, Ms. Reid.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: There are not.

MS. REID: Okay.

THE CHAIR: But we thank you so much

for being here.
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MS. REID: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: And for your testimony.

Is there anyone else who would like

to speak on this item who hasn't done so already?

Yes, you'd like to speak? Then fill

out a speaker card. And just introduce yourself.

MS. HACK: I'm Sylvia Hack,

president of the Kew Gardens Improvement

Association. I'm also co-chair of the land use

committee of Community Board 9, and a past chair.

You may remember the community board, and I was a

member of the community board that voted against

further alienation of parkland for the USTA, and

that was 1.68 acres.

Unfortunately, I don't know why,

normally we are always involved when parkland for

Flushing Meadow Park comes into play. But we were

not involved; therefore, I cannot speak for the

board. But we did defeat for .68 acres. So I can

honestly say that my board thought it was a joke

when we first read about a mall.

You know, this is like murder. This

park is being murdered piece by piece by piece.

And it's all for greed. Now, if it's so wonderful



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

122

to have these things, I don't understand why

Central Park never gets looked at or Prospect Park

never gets looked at. This never happens.

And the issue of alienation of

parkland. You know, in this state you can't

transfer a liquor license. In other words, if I

bought a store that was a liquor store or a bar, I

couldn't simply pick up that license. I have to

go back and I have to get new approval from the

SLA and have advice from the community board.

So how is it that property, 30 acres

or so, which was alienated for City Field, is now

being blithely thought of as translated -- I'm

sorry, transferred for the use of a mall? That is

outrageous and it's -- really it's -- I have sat

here, you know, and I've been involved in civics

for 40 years, and I have rarely sat in two such

diametrically opposed hearings. You know, the

Hallets Cove hearing, everybody was working

together to accomplish something. You have here

I'm listening to people who are going to lose

their businesses, their jobs. This city managed

to move the fish market. It built the Essex

Market and renewed it for people. This city also
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needs people and companies that repair cars. So I

don't understand.

And as far as EDC is concerned, I

can tell you we've had lots of dealings with EDC.

EDC does not follow up. We now have a particular

issue that we are going to bring back to EDC

because they don't really pay close attention

after they have finished with what they're doing.

I can only say that I am rarely at a

loss for words. But after hearing everything

that's gone on here today, and listening to the

developers and listening to the people, I really

am at a loss for words. And if we can't transfer

a liquor license in this state, we shouldn't be

transferring 30 acres of public parkland.

THE CHAIR: Let me see if there any

questions for you just before you move on.

(No response)

THE CHAIR: There are not. But

thank you for being here, thank you for staying.

Is there anyone else who would like

to speak who hasn't done so?

(No response)

THE CHAIR: All right.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
__________________________________________________________________________ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556

124

So the record will remain open for

ten days, to July 22nd, and to receive written

testimony on the Draft Environmental Impact

Statement. And this hearing is closed.

(Time noted: 2:49 p.m.)
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C E R T I F I C A T E

STATE OF NEW YORK )
) SS:

COUNTY OF ORANGE )

I, KARI L. REED, a Registered

Professional Reporter (Stenotype) and Notary

Public with and for the State of New York, do

hereby certify:

I reported the proceedings in the

within-entitled matter and that the within

transcript is a true record of such proceedings.

I further certify that I am not

related, by blood or marriage, to any of the

parties in this matter and that I am in no way

interested in the outcome of this matter.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

set my hand this ___ day of July, 2013.

_________________________
KARI L. REED, RPR
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Statement of Dan Hendrick

_________________

Vice President for External Affairs
New York League of Conservation Voters

BOARD OF DIRECTORS City Planning Commission

Chair July 10, 2013
Kevin S. Corbeff

Vice-Chairs
Henry T. Berger
Henry B. Gutman My name is Dan Hendrick, and I am Vice President at the New York League
Lisa Linden of Conservation Voters, a statewide organization with a New York City
Secretary Chapter.
Gail S. Port

Treasurer
Rosalind Edelman On behalf of the more than 12,000 members of the League throughout New

Members York City, I would like to voice our support for the proposal to redevelop
Susan Babcock Willets Point and I’d like to explain why.
Cynthia E. Bing
Nanette Boume
Jon R. Del Giomo Despite its proximity to downtown Flushing and Corona, the Iron Triangle as
Claire L. Dorfman
Jonathan S. Drescher it is now is a virtual “no-go” zone for the local community. As we all know,
Richard L. Farren residents of this area are clamoring for open space and recreational
Barbara J. Fife
Kenneth K. Fisher opportunities, and the current use of Willets Point means that the waterfront of
John L. Greenthal Flushing Creek and Flushing Bay is vastly underutilized by the public.
Maorie L. Hart
Robin Hubbard
Rhea Jezer, Ph.D. Second are the brownfield concerns. Willets Point suffers from well
Sun Kasirer
Granville Martin documented and widespread petroleum contamination, with additional
Evan Mason, MA potential contamination from paints, cleaning solvents, and automotive fluids.
James Melius, M.D.
Glenn J. Pacchiana These environmental hazards are made worse by a high water table that
Michael]. Posillico spreads pollution throughout the site. The simple fact of the matter is that
Denise M. Richardson
Larry Rockefeller every day that contamination is allowed to remain in the soil and groundwater
Theodore Roosevelt V is another day that Flushing Creek and Flushing Bay are made worse.
Peter M. Schulte
Peggy Shepard
James Thpp Third, the proposal for Willets Point reflects a truly 21st century way of
Edward C.Wallace
Charies Warren thinking about urban planning. It is close to the Number 7 Train, so people

Honorary Board don’t have to take their cars everywhere. It is close to the highways so
John H. Adams residents can get in and out quickly without straining traffic further in the
Frances Beinecke
Christopher Elliman congested downtown area.
Paul J. Elston
Robert F. Kennedy, Jr.

In addition to the jobs it will create and the economic investment it will make
President
Marcia H. Bystryn in Queens, this project presents what is probably the best hope to finally

improve water quality in flushing Creek and Flushing Bay — while creating
new access points and green spaces for residents.

This is an important project where economic growth and environmental
improvements go hand-in-hand to benefit the health, well-being and vibrancy
of the local economy and local community.

Thank you.

HEADQUARTERS 30 Broad Street, 30th Floor New York, NY 10004
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The commenter attached the developer Request for Proposals 
responses as Attachment D. 


























































































































































































































